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Zionism and the Jewish State (Shippensburg, PA:  Destiny Image Publishers, Inc., 2012). 
200 pp., $13.25 paper.

Ray Gannon’s 2012 popular version of his 2003 Hebrew University Ph.D. dissertation takes  
on — and achieves — the task of historically demonstrating “the uniquely significant iden-
tification early Pentecostals made with the Jewish people, Zionism, and later with the State 
of Israel, as a correlative to the distinctive emphases made in 20th century Pentecostal ideol-
ogy” (170). Gannon calls that identification a “one-sided and shifting romance” (22).

Before analyzing that 100-year-long romance, however, the author meticulously lays a 
historical foundation by cataloging 300 years of American Protestant views about Israel and 
the Church. He documents the predominant Puritan understanding of Scripture that  
envisioned a national Israel as a restored Jewish State obeying Christ and fulfilling God’s 
purposes in cooperation with the Church. He then describes Jonathan Edwards’ eighteenth-
century postmillennialism that envisioned the same — but to occur at the end of the mil-
lennium. Then, he recounts how, following the crushing devastation of the Civil War, the 
nineteenth-century premillennial dispensationalism of Darby, Moody, Scofield, and Black-
stone appealed to people seeing a world that would continue to deteriorate before being 
made new. Israel had fallen out of favor yet would be restored — but in the future after great 
calamity. Such became the standard fare of Evangelical thinking.

Gannon then proceeds to detail the remarkable affinity of early restorationist Pentecos-
tals for the Zionist cause. This “profound relatedness” (106) was based on the Pentecostal 
sense that God was restoring both Israel and the Church in their day. Jewish hopes for a 
national homeland gained momentum from the late 1800s and advanced forward with the 
establishment of Zionist organizations, the return of Jews to Palestine, and the “Balfour Dec-
laration” of 1917. Meanwhile, God was pouring His Spirit out on all flesh with the sign of 
speaking in tongues as proof of His empowering the Church for last-day global evangelism. 
This restoration shaped Pentecostal identity and purpose and impacted their view of Israel 
in God’s plan. In stark contrast to supercessionist theology of prior centuries that said God 
had replaced Israel with the Church, and in contrast to premillennial relegation of Israel’s 
salvation to an eschatological future, Pentecostals saw this concurrent restoration as proof 
that God’s covenant love for Israel was perpetual and His promises to them to be fulfilled in 
their day. Pentecostals responded with increased mission work in Israel (70), deeper appre-
ciation for Jews (71), and strong support for the Jewish homeland — seeing Zionism as proof 
that Christ’s return was imminent. Pentecostalism and Zionism, Gannon says, were now 
“fraternal twins” (21) and “fellow travelers” (55). 

Through his outstanding research, Gannon painstakingly traces the theological and 
political factors of the twentieth century that caused this Pentecostal affinity to fluctuate. 
Throughout this section, Gannon limits his scope to the Assemblies of God (AG), due to the 
fact that Evangelicalism or Pentecostalism in general would be too vast a study for one dis-
sertation, and because AG archival materials were plentiful for this period. Within the struc-
ture of the book’s key periods (1918-1945, 1946-1972, 1973 to the early 2000s), Gannon details 
the times of support for Jews, Zionism, Israel, and Jewish evangelism, and times of major 
diminishment of that support. 
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The move from restorationist theology to dispensational theology (primarily that of E. S. 
Williams and Ralph Riggs) played a key role in the initial diminishment of support. Gannon 
shows the incompatibility of these two systems (47, 61, 105) and documents how Stanley 
Horton steadied the AG back to its restorationist roots in support of Israel. 

The second major downturn began with the AG joining the National Association of Evan-
gelicals (NAE) in 1942. This relationship impacted many aspects of the “romance.” For exam-
ple, in 1961, the AG changed its official position about national Israel in Article 14 of its 
Statement of Fundamental Truths from restorationism to dispensationalism (122-123).

Further shifts took place that essentially followed this pattern: whenever Israel was in 
jeopardy from military threats, the AG backed away. Early Pentecostals had used the Zionist 
movement to validate their own movement, so when it seemed Israel could be destroyed, 
Pentecostals feared they would be discredited if they were closely associated with Israel. 
When Israel would win the day (1967), then Pentecostals would celebrate Israel again, talk 
about the Second Coming, etc., until the next round of danger came; then they would qui-
etly back off (153). Gannon documents the mid-1970s as the final point of positive state-
ments in AG periodicals regarding the Jewish State. After that time, articles appear about 
tours, archaeological discoveries, etc., but there is a total disconnect with Israel after 1976. 
The final factor was the increase in ministry to Muslims beginning in 1982. Leaders feared for 
the safety of AG missionaries in Islamic countries if support was shown for the Jewish State. 
Jewish ministry, evangelism, and messianic synagogues were endorsed, but not the Jewish 
State (153).

Shifting Romance is a unique contribution to the field and an important voice in the cur-
rent discussion regarding views about Israel and Palestine. It will help believers look back in 
order to move forward in a way that provides both spiritual health and social justice for all 
involved. Although the popular version hides Gannon’s significant role in the messianic 
movement, the research deeply reflects his multi-faceted fifty-year calling to and experience 
in Jewish ministry. The historical chapters at the beginning are a bit arduous at times, but the 
later material is fascinating, with surprising “nuggets” too numerous to recount here (41, 
95-96, 101, 106, 110, 112). This popular version does suffer in places, however, from stylistic 
disjointedness and suspension between popular and academic styles due to the publisher’s 
editorial process. For serious scholars of Pentecostal history, Zionism, and American reli-
gion, I recommend obtaining the original Hebrew University dissertation, available upon 
request of the author (RayGannon@thekingsjewishvoice.org).
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